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Public weighs in on new WTC designs

by Lore Croghan

Three key messages emerged from Monday night's lengthy 
hearing about the latest set of World Trade Center designs: 
create a public forum for debating the merits of the plans, 
don't construct a tunnel under West Street, and rebuild the 
twin towers. 

The discussion, held by the Lower Manhattan Development 
Corp. at Pace University's Michael Schimmel Center for the 
Arts, ran for five hours. Scores of participants who took a 
turn at the microphone called on the LMDC to create a 
forum that would enable thousands of New Yorkers to give 
opinions on the different designs. They said there should be 
another town-hall meeting about design similar to the day-
long event held at Jacob K. Javits Convention Center last 
summer. The extreme dissatisfaction expressed at the 
meeting regarding a first set of designs put pressure on the 
LMDC to scrap those plans and assemble a lineup of 
famous architects to create a new round of drawings. 

"There is no need for the artificial deadline that says we 
have to have a master plan finished by next month," one 
man said. 

The second message came from the residents of Battery 
Park City. They spoke vehemently against the construction 
of a tunnel under West Street. "Don't create a 
boondoggle," one woman said. 

But the strongest passions of the night surfaced when 
participants recommended the rebuilding of the twin 
towers, as tall or taller than they had been before they 
were destroyed in the terrorist attack of Sept. 11. Cheers 
erupted every time the idea was mentioned. 

"The 77th floor of 1 World Trade Center wasn't my 
apartment, but it was my home," said Jon Hakala, a former 
tenant and the spokesman for a group called, Team Twin 
Towers. 

Mr. Hakala, who wore a photo of a friend who died in the 
attack pinned to the lapel of his suit jacket, suggested 
there be an open design competition that would be judged 
by the International Union of Architects and the public. 
"When we see the eighth wonder of the world, we will know-
-and we haven't seen it yet," he said. 

A firefighter in dress uniform spoke of his fallen colleagues' 
sense of duty in calling for bolder, more daring designs 
than the nine now under consideration. 

"We have a saying in the fire department: 'Step up and do 
the right thing,' " he said. "I'm telling this panel and these 
architects, 'Step up. Do the right thing. Give us greatness.' 
" 

Other calls to action were repeated less frequently, but 
greeted with enthusiasm. One was a request that the Port 
Authority of New York and New Jersey swap the site in 
exchange for ownership of the metro New York airports. 
Another was that designers have ignored the issue of 
access for the disabled, and should correct their oversight. 

There were some surprises for those who toughed it out 
and stayed the entire evening. The biggest was an 
appearance by developer Abe Hirschfeld, recently released 
from jail. He provoked laughter when he proposed building 
one of his parking garages at the trade center site as part 
of a development that would include 10 floors for the New 
York Stock Exchange and apartments.
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Kmart to close stores in Brooklyn, Queens

by Wendy Blake

Kmart Corp. is closing two of its city locations and three 
Long Island stores as part of its second round of store 
closings since it filed for bankruptcy a year ago. The 
bankrupt discounter, which today released a list of 326 
soon-to-be-shuttered stores across the country, is closing 
"Big K" stores in Brooklyn and Fresh Meadows, Queens, as 
well as in Stony Brook, Syosset and Westbury, L.I. It will 
close a total of 14 stores in New York state. 

The Troy, Mich., retailer also said Tuesday that it seeks to 
emerge from bankruptcy by April 30 and that it has 
negotiated $2 billion in new financing for its exit from 
Chapter 11 protection. 

In March 2002, Kmart announced the first wave of store 
closings. Three "Big K"s in New York--in Queens, Long 
Island, and Westchester--were shut down as the company 
mothballed 284 of its then-2,114 stores. 
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NY execs call for investment in city

by Wendy Blake

Some of the city’s top executives painted bright spots in an 
otherwise dim economic picture Tuesday, speaking as 
panelists at the city comptroller’s State of the City 
Economy conference at the Federal Reserve Bank. Against 
a backdrop of rising job losses and budget gaps, they called 
for investment in sectors ranging from cable TV and film to 
biotech and manufacturing, and shared their ideas for 
helping New York ride out the tough economy. 

Venture capitalist Steven Rattner, managing principal of 
Quadrangle Partners, was "reasonably optimistic" that the 
advertising recession had come to an end, boding well for 
media businesses that are tied to ad revenues--
broadcasters, cable networks, local stations and publishing. 
He sees particular opportunities in cable television and 
independent film, noting the number of awards going to 
local indie film companies and the jobs being created by 
the industry locally. The direction of the music business, 
however, remains uncertain, he said, because of the shift 
to digital downloads, piracy issues, and a decline in 
spending. 

Stephen Ross, the chairman of real estate development 
firm Related Cos., discussed the lack of activity in the 
commercial real estate leasing markets, saying "pessimism 
prevails" throughout the sector. The good news, he said, is 
that there have been virtually no foreclosures because of 
low interest rates. Plus, the retail real estate sector is 
strong with the exception of the downtown market, and 
sales of residential properties priced at $1.5 million or 
below have been "incredible." He said lower Manhattan is 
the growth area for real estate, thanks to incentives from 
the Lower Manhattan Development Corp. and Liberty Bonds 
from the federal government. The key to retaining 
companies, in Mr. Ross’ view, is the creation of affordable 
housing for families making between $100,000 and 
$200,000 a year. [Related Cos. itself has a residential 
development in the works downtown]. 

USA Networks founder-turned-media investor Kay Koplovitz 
touted the budding biotechnology industry as a magnet 
industry for investment, but noted that the city needs to do 
a better job of leveraging its research capabilities, creating 
affordable lab space, and monetizing products that come 
out of research facilities. She also floated the idea of 
manufacturing parks in the outer boroughs, where the 
city’s large base of diversely skilled immigrants could be 
deployed. 

Ms. Koplovitz said the climate has become more realistic 
for backing entrepreneurial ventures. "Valuations are 
reasonable," she said. "Entrepreneurs are bringing in 
revenues on a fraction of the dollars required in the late 
1990s. ... They are not overpromising." 

City Comptroller Bill Thompson noted at the conference 
that third-quarter job growth lagged the nation’s on a 
percentage basis, and that he expects no improvement in 
fourth-quarter results. He said that bonds were issued to 
cover operating expenses in 2002 for the first time since 
the fiscal crisis of the 1970s, though he promised that the 
city would not do that again in 2003. 

The New York City Partnership and Chamber of Commerce 
joined with the comptroller's office to organize the 
conference.
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Silverstein gets tax-free bonds for 7 WTC

by Wendy Blake

The city will help Larry Silverstein rebuild 7 World Trade 
Center, approving the sale of up to $400 million in tax-
exempt Liberty Bonds to fund the construction. 

Mr. Silverstein needs the cash infusion because his 
insurance proceeds from the destruction of 7 WTC are tied 
largely to paying off the tower's original mortgage. 

According to Mr. Silverstein's application to the Industrial 
Development Agency, the taxpayer-subsidized financing 
will "reduce the finance carrying costs and overall 
construction costs for completing the project." The building 
will be the first to rise at Ground Zero since Sept. 11. The 
developer is planning to build a 52-story, 1.7 million-
square-foot tower on the site bounded by Greenwich, 
Barclay, Washington and Vesey streets--where the old 7 
WTC stood before it was destroyed by fire after the 
terrorist attacks. 

Mr. Silverstein's tapping of the $8 billion Liberty Bond 
program, which was designed to help the city recover from 
the terrorist attack, has been controversial. Last month, 
officials delayed a hearing on the application to make sure 
he couldn't pay for the new 7 WTC with insurance money 
alone. Some critics have argued that Mr. Silverstein needs 
no further incentives to build downtown. Others have said 
that the IDA, a subsidiary of the city Economic 
Development Corp., did not release enough information 
about the deal.
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City, state settle home care lawsuit

by Mary Sisson

The city and the state of New York have settled a class-
action lawsuit brought by a group of patient advocates 
charging that the city was providing insufficient home care 
for Medicaid recipients. 

The suit, filed by the New York Legal Assistance Group and 
other advocates, argued that the city’s home care program 
was not properly providing care that patients needed in a 
periodic fashion throughout the day, such as help with 
eating meals or going to the rest room. Instead of sending 
a health care provider to a patient’s home several times a 
day, the city was providing care only once a day. 

The city and the state, which admitted no wrongdoing, 
agreed to alter how home care is provided to patients with 
recurring needs.
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Making banking laws permanent

by Philip Lentz

Both Senate Majority Leader Joseph Bruno and 
Assemblywoman Aurelia Green, chairwoman of the 
Assembly Banks Committee, told the New York Bankers 
Association yesterday that they would consider making the 
"wild card" banking law permanent. 

The law, which is scheduled to expire Sept. 10, allows the 
banking superintendent to give state-chartered banks 
powers similar to those of federally chartered banks—such 
as the ability to enter other fields, like insurance. 

Mr. Bruno also said he supported making the state’s 
banking tax laws permanent; Ms. Greene said the 
Assembly does not yet have a position on the tax laws. The 
tax laws expired Dec. 31 and are expected to be renewed 
this session. The banking industry wants them to be made 
permanent so there will be less likelihood that bank taxes 
will be increased to help balance the state budget. 

Ms. Greene also said the Assembly majority is “ready and 
willing” to “make any necessary changes” if the state’s new 
predatory-lending law produces unforeseen consequences. 
The banking and bond industries say the new law defines 
predatory lending so broadly as to restrict virtually all 
subprime lending.
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CNN Chief Walter Isaacson resigns

by Valerie Block

CNN News Group Chief Walter Isaacson has resigned and 
will join the Aspen Institute, a D.C.-based think tank, 
according to parent company AOL Time Warner. He will 
step down in the spring. 

"This opportunity was unexpected and unsolicited, but it is 
exactly the sort of job that I have long wanted to do, so I 
did not feel I could let it pass," Mr. Isaacson said in a press 
release. 

His 18-month tenure at CNN has been marred by stiff 
competition from Fox News Channel, an upstart that has 
surged in the ratings, leaving former 24-hour news channel 
CNN in second place. The veteran Time Inc. executive, 
whose background is in print journalism, previously led a 
successful turnaround at sister unit Time magazine as 
managing editor. 

Jim Walton CNN's current president and chief operating 
officer, will assume the job of president of CNN News Group 
upon Mr. Isaacson's departure. 
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Chase hires key banking exec from Citi

by Wendy Blake

J.P. Morgan Chase has hired a key retail banking executive 
from Citibank to head its branch network. 

Chase has given Chris "C." Mack responsibility for its retail 
banking network, comprising 528 branches in New York, 
Connecticut, New Jersey and Texas. Mr. Mack, 43, was 
formerly president of Citibank FSB and managed the 
Central and mid-Atlantic regions. 

Before joining Citibank, the Ohio native did marketing 
stints at Procter & Gamble Co. and Miami-based Ryder 
Systems.
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Another upscale restaurant shuts its doors

by Louise Kramer

A pricey Scandinavian restaurant in midtown has closed its 
doors, another sign heralding a shakeout in the high-end 
segment of the city's restaurant industry. 

The flagship location of Christer's, at 145 W. 55th St., 
served its last meal over the weekend. Its fixtures are 
slated to be auctioned Tuesday. 

The closing was attributed to a rent hike and declining 
sales, says a spokesman for the eatery. He said that the 
restaurant had just ended a 10-year lease, and that the 
landlord "wanted 2000 prices and we weren't prepared to 
meet that offer." 

The restaurant's owners plan to keep operating their other 
three Christer's offshoots, including a take-out place in 
Grand Central Terminal and full-service eateries in 
Stamford and Greenwich, Conn. 

This closing comes two weeks after another pricey midtown 
eatery, Medi, shut down at Rockefeller Center. Restaurants, 
like retailers, count on the holiday season to boost their 
bottom lines, and closings in the first quarter of the new 
year are common.
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FAO Schwarz's owner files for Chapter 11

by Wendy Blake

The owner of FAO Schwarz has filed for Chapter 11 
bankruptcy protection. 

FAO Inc., which bought the toy store chain in January 
2002, listed total assets of $257.4 million and liabilities of 
$238.4 million. The company, based in King of Prussia, Pa., 
says it has made a deal with its bank lenders to use cash 
collateral to pay suppliers and employees. 

Stiff competition has taken a toll on the retailer’s sales. 
FAO, which also owns the Zany Brainy and the Right Start 
chains, warned last month that it could file for bankruptcy 
if it couldn’t renegotiate its lending terms, and that it would 
close as many as 70 of its 253 stores. 

The company expects to emerge from Chapter 11 in the 
second quarter. 

For more on retailers in distress, see “Today’s Man, Delia’s 
up against the wall” on Page 3 of this week’s print issue of 
Crain’s New York Business.
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